Dear Bell Award signatories and members of CHAT,

[Although ignored by DTH--reveals deep attitude of defensiveness and denial of white Southerners--two ways, denial or acknowledgement and repudiation--system of institutionalized injustice depends on remaining invisible]  

As the person who initiated the Bell Award controversy and whose name has been most associated with that and the ensuing efforts to ensure that Carolina remembers its history with greater justice, I would like to offer a brief sum-up of our progress.

· Just over a year ago, on February 24, 2004, twenty-two campus and community leaders initiated the Campaign for a Moratorium and Dialogue on the Bell Award.  Our signatories represented a democratic spectrum of students, faculty, staff, and community members, in particular, leading representatives of African American and women's organizations.  Although some labeled our focus on Cornelia Phillips Spencer "sexist" and our campaign "propaganda," our facts were convincing and the power of our coalition could not be ignored.  

· On March 29, at the ceremony to present the Bell Award to Professor Madeline Levine, Chancellor James Moeser our protest and called for a campus-community dialogue to debate the way the University remembers and commemorates its Reconstruction era history.  

· On April 12, at the Chancellor's behest, Professor Harry Watson, Director of the Center for the Study of the American South, formed a steering committee to plan a symposium to launch this dialogue in the Fall.  That symposium, called "Remembering Reconstruction at Carolina: A Community Conversation," took place on October 2.  

· On April 14, activists in the Bell Award campaign formed the Campaign for Justice and the Bell Award (CJBA) to provide an independent, grassroots voice on the issues.  

· [among prominent academics, our group presented our understanding of history, etc., and vision for a transformed commemorative landscape at Oct. symposium.  Also concrete ideas for change.  Despite reversal of offer to publish proceedings by Harry Watson, speeches are now on the web, tapes in UNC Archives in Wilson.
· Based on the historical evidence presented at the symposium, conversations with prominent women at Carolina, and, no doubt, the grassroots pressure applied by the CJBA, Chancellor Moeser announced the retirement of the Cornelia Phillips Bell Award on December 8.  At the same time, he announced plans for the creation of a new, on-line history of the University that would more honestly reflect the true history of the institution.  He also announced plans for a committee headed by Professor Jane Brown to decide whether to continue University awards for women and, if so, what form they should take.

Our victory was substantial, but not complete, by any means.  

· The Chancellor refused the CJBA request to create an ongoing Taskforce on University History and the Commemorative Landscape.  This decision, along with Harry Watson's veto of any continuation of the work of the Steering Committee on Remembering Reconstruction, effectively quieted campus-community dialogue on the University's history.

· In January, under pressure from the Love family and others, the Chancellor seemed to vacillate on his decision by suggesting that a new award for women should be named for the "Phillips-Spencer-Love family" and their many generations of service to the University.

· In Spring 2005, we continued organizing to consolidate the Bell Award victory, launched a new campaign, and formed a new organization to broaden our work and give it an ongoing presence at Carolina.

